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Vale of York

Clinical Commissioning Group





	Partners in Care Meeting
 Thursday 23 May 2019
York Sports Club, Rawcliffe

Minutes
Present
Sarah Fiori (Senior Quality Lead, NHS Vale of York CCG. Chair)
Helen Degnan (React to Red Project Nurse, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Sam Varo (Quality and Engagement Administrator, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Anita Griffiths (Continuing Healthcare Team Leader, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Rachael Nice (Assistant Contracts Manager, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Holly Jenkinson (Senior Communications and Media Relations Officer, NHS Vale of York CCG)
Sarah Gallagher (Adult Safeguarding Officer, NHS Scarborough and Ryedale CCG)
Alison Redhead (Registered Manager, Minster Grange Care Home)
Alison Green (Registered Manager, Hilltop Manor Care Home)

Dipin Peter (Registered Manager, Somerset House Nursing Home)

Linda Donnellan- Beevers (Registered Manager, Amarna House Care Home)

Sarah Jackson (Registered Manager, Alne Hall Care Home)
Sarah Paskett (Registered Manager, Chocolate Works Care Village)

Lorraine Coultas (Registered Manager, Meadow Lodge Care Home)
Toni Boulton (Meadow Lodge Care Home)

Lys Gray (Registered Manager, The Lodge Care Home)

Rachel Barber (Registered Manager, The William Wilberforce Care Home)

Paul Kennedy (Deputy Manager, Lake and Orchard Residential and Nursing Home)

Angela Thompson (Locality Manager, Skills for Care)

Caroline Gent (Community Infection, Prevention and Control Nurse. Harrogate and District NHS Foundation Trust)
Suzanne Smith (Quality Improvement Team, North Yorkshire County Council)
Michael Mawhinney (Matron, Directorate of Older People’s Health Services. York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust
Hannah Bradley (Sister, Directorate of Older People’s Health Services. York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust
Claire O’Brien (Lead Nurse for Patient Safety, York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust)
Lynda Ruddock (Sister, St Leonards Hospice)
Christine Burke (Community Team Leader, York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust)
Leanne Kovrlija ( Gatekeeper and Discharge Liaison Team Manager, Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust)
Darren Hughes (Advanced Nurse Practitioner, Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust)
Rachel Finney (Staff Nurse, Tees, Esk and Wear Valleys NHS Foundation Trust)
Steve Stericker (Independent Care Sector Lead for Yorkshire and Humber, NHS England)
Holly Shifuls (University of York)


	1
	Welcome and Apologies  
SF welcomed everybody for the meeting, and thanked for taking the time to attend. 

	SFiori

	2.
	Skills for Care Update
The group were reminded that registered managers network for nursing home managers is up and running, and chaired by Alison Redhead. Skills for Care are continuing to look into establishing similar peer support networks in further areas of North Yorkshire and for residential home managers.
The Adult Social Care Workforce Data Set (ASC-WDS) is a workforce intelligence tool available through Skills for Care. This allows organisations to track their own staff in terms of qualifications, salary, and retention period (among other criteria), and benchmark their performance against national figures. The tool also acts as a training records system, and provides assurance of well led for CQC and commissioners. More information on ASC-WDS can be found in the slides.
Angela updated that the guide to improvement produced by Skills for Care provides guidance on how to identify, plan and implement CQC fundamental standards. This is available free to all Skills for Care members who renew this year, and is also available to buy.

A toolkit based around how to develop a positive workplace culture is also available, covering environmental, social and organisational influences.
The Skills for Care Accolades are now open for nominations, and closes on Friday 21 June. The accolades are open to all adult social care providers and are an opportunity to celebrate success, innovation and achievement. Categories includes best employer of under 50 staff, best employer of 51-249 staff and most effective approach to leadership and management.
More information on the accolades are available in the meeting slides.

	A Thompson

	3. 
	Fast Track Project Update

Lynda updated the meeting that she and colleague Chris Charters have been seconded by the CCG to look at the entire Fast Track process. A full briefing of Lynda and Chris’s work can be found through this link.
Providers may receive questionnaires asking for their feedback, if partners have any issues or thoughts to they want to raise they are encouraged to contact Lynda at Lynda.ruddock@stleonardshospice.nhs.uk

	L Ruddock

	4.
	District Nursing Update

Christine Burke updated partners on the large scale transformation plans for the District Nursing service. This will include teams combining into 5 larger teams designed to align with the footprint of Primary Care Networks. There is also an aim to provide technology to nurses allowing them to work remotely, including having access to clinical systems on the go.
Feedback was received during the meeting that rural areas currently have small close knit teams, and that there was concern if these would need to spread across a wider footprint. Christine assured that the transformation was aiming to maintain these close working relationships as well as ease of access to the service.

There was a question from Leanne on how the services offered by District Nursing differ from the York Integrated Care Team. It was acknowledged there was some overlap, and that further discussions would be useful on this subject.

The team would like to hear the view of providers on this transformation, a request for information will be sent out through the Partners in Care Bulletin.

	C Burke



	5.
	Care Home Capacity Tracker, and Hospital Transfer Pathway Standards Update 

Care Home Capacity Tracker

The group were updated that a fantastic 100% of in scope residential and nursing homes are now registered with the Care Home Capacity Tracker. Homes were reminded that keeping the bed state “live” and continually updating was key to embedding the tracker, and that if local authorities call to check bed state they should be reminded to check the tracker first.

For any queries or to register any new users, please contact sam.varo@nhs.net
Hospital Transfer Pathway

Sarah introduced the draft hospital transfer passport which has been produced in conjunction with NHS Scarborough and Ryedale CCG, in response to concerns expressed by providers that better communication with the hospital discharge team is required. 

It was emphasised that this wasn’t designed as a replacement for homes that already have a robust system in place, but would act as a standardised set of information and homes encouraged to use. The document will be available both digitally and in paper form, and will aim to produce more joined up communication around admission and discharge with the hospital. Meetings have already taken place with staff at the hospital to establish minimum discharge standards, and Yorkshire Ambulance Service has also been involved in discussions.
Sarah explained that feedback was needed on the document, and encouraged partners to send thoughts and suggestion back to her by Monday 10 June. The draft passport can be accessed through this link.

One suggestion widely supported at the meeting was the use of a “password”, allowing ward nurses and care home staff to converse about a patient over the phone without breaking data protection rules.
Discharge Update

Michael introduced himself to group as a matron in the Older Persons Directorate at York Hospital. Michael has a background in the care home sector , and acknowledged challenges with the discharge process. A discharge checklist is being trialled across 2 wards as a solution to this problem. 

Partners are encouraged to contact Michael should they have any queries, and he is happy to conduct tours of the wards if requested. Providers are reminded that it is acceptable to write on medical notes and to ask for a phone number for the appropriate discharge liaison officer, and that if any assistance in this is required to contact Michael. As part of the efforts to improve communication, the hospital is aiming to introduce mobile phones for both senior ward nurses and discharge liaison officers.
The group were updated that further work is required around discharge from the emergency department, and that Michael and Clare O’Brien are looking into if more integration can be achieved between the department and older people’s wards. This is part of the restructure of the older peoples and emergency department plus medicines management and community nursing into one directorate. Homes are encouraged to contact Clare if they have any suggestions or problems around discharge from the department.

Michael added that work was on-going to increase the operating hours of the RAFFA (unit older people at risk of frailty). A new frailty practitioner will be in place in the next 2-3 months, and though the service currently operates 8:00-8:00 on Monday to Friday the aim is to create a 24/7 service.
It was discussed that work was still required around perception of nursing homes, and especially the difference between nursing and residential. However the group remarked that it was refreshing to have such an open and positive discussion around discharge, and were also complimentary around experiences of ward 37 at the hospital.


	S Fiori/ M Mawhinney


	6.
	Interval and Refreshment Break
	

	7.
	CHC Update- Including updating of agreements and contracts

The group were briefed on the planned introduction of contacts between themselves and the continuing healthcare team. This is something that exists in the rest of the country, and is required to ensure quality standards are met. The document will be a national template, and that support will be offered to any providers that are unable to fulfil all criteria of the contracts. It was emphasised that there was nothing in the contracts that providers wouldn’t be familiar with through agreements with local authority and the requirements of CQC. As part of this process, a change in condition form will be reintroduced.  It was acknowledged that for larger providers these contracts would need to be discussed and processed at board level.

Anita added that the contracting team at the CCG will be in contact with providers in the weeks following the meeting to discuss the contracts further. Initially a draft version of the document will be sent around for comment.

In a general update around CHC, Anita updated that a general administrator was now devoted to providing FNC supported (Sarah Corner- or Victoria Hudson if Wednesday). The target of processing all DST’s in 20 days continues to be met, and that new review and scoping meetings for DST’s are on-going with the hospital to establish if any improvements can be made.

If any providers have any questions please use the generic email address (Voyccg.continuing-care@nhs.net) or call 0300 3038294. If providers have any concerns to raise with Anita, please mark these emails “FAO Anita”

	A Griffiths


	8.
	Discharge Team Update

Apologies were received from Gillian Younger.

No update was received for this item; if homes would like to feed anything back regarding discharge please contact Sarah.


	G Younger



	9.
	IPC- Norovirus feedback and handwashing awareness campaign

Caroline attended the meeting to give a general update on how norovirus had affected care homes across the Vale of York in the year 2018-19. In total there were 24 closures due to Norovirus across that period, further information including a breakdown of closure times and guidance around norovirus can be found in the slides.
Providers were reminded that vomiting requires deep cleaning, and that bacteria can easily be carried on the shoes of residents or staff. This bacteria can harbour for 24-48 hours before any symptoms are evident. It was also emphasised that it is important to remove PPE when leaving an infected room. Feedback was received from homes that delays with cleaning contractors has extended closure periods due to norovirus.
The group were advised that World Hand Hygiene Week took place in early May and that IPC produced a suite of information for providers had been produced based on that guidance. If you don’t currently receive this bulletin, please contact Caroline who will add you to the distribution list. Global Handwashing Day takes place on 15 October and will focus on the links between handwashing and food.

The group were introduced to a set of guidance for viral respiratory conditions and viral gastroenteris. These act as partner guidance when discharging from infected wards in order to provide a consistent approach, and gives providers assurances on the principles of discharge they should expect.
Partners were reminded that it is important not to confuse an ageing bowl with loose stools. Caroline added that while the Bristol Stool Chart is used consistently well across the area, there was still the mistaken belief that alcohol hand gel is effective during an outbreak. For 2019-20 it was added that it important to identify any infectious diarrhoea and report to IPC.

Sarah added that it was the feeling of both IPC and York Hospital that care homes handled the winter of 2018-19 very well.


	

	10.
	TEWV Update
No update from the Care Home and Dementia Team was received at the meeting.

Leanne brought resources to share with partners to marge National Dementia Awareness week. Further information as part of this campaign can be found through this link. 


	L Kovrlija

	11.
	Opportunity for discussion, issues to be raised, good practice and learning to share
Partners were updated on the upcoming “React to Falls” programme that will be offered by the CCG . The training is based upon NHS England guidance and focuses on behavioural, physical and environmental factors behind falls. The programme will run in the same format as React to Red,  if any homes are interested please contact Helen at h.degnan1@nhs.net. 
Helen thanked partners for continuing to send her pressure ulcer figures at part of React to Red. An increase in incidence of pressure ulcers has been observed, so if homes require any further assistance with training please get in touch.
Work continues with the Identification of Deteriorating Resident programme, and with the Connecting Care Home’s scheme to provide all homes with an nhs.net ready laptop. A workshop session to assist homes who have not yet completed the Data Security Protection Toolkit has been organised in conjunction with NHS England, the date will be in August and further information circulated shortly.

The Partners in Care webpages on the CCG website have been revamped to include information on the forum, as well as CCG projects (including React to Red and the Care Home Capacity Tracker) and signposting and training resources. If there is anything you would like adding to these pages please contact sam.varo@nhs.net
Sarah updated that she would be contacting the Head of Audiology from York Hospital to ask if the team could update at the next meeting around checking and maintenance for hearing aids. The group were also keen that dentistry and ophthalmology be explored in a similar way too.

In response to a question around ophthalmology services, the group heard that a large chain of opticians has been passing on examined resident’s details to a private hospital group who have then been encouraged to pay for treatment with this hospital rather than on the NHS. Sarah will discuss this case further with the CCG’s director of legal service.

Providers were reminded of an alert circulated by Yorkshire Ambulance Service around hoists left under residents in wheelchairs.

The group congratulated Linda Donnellan-Beevers on winning the leadership award at the National Avery Care awards.

If any members have any suggestions for topics for the next meeting or any good news stories to share, please get in touch.

	

	12.
	Thank you and close. 
Next meeting: Wednesday 10 July 2019 13:30-16:30. GEC Room, The Galtres Centre. Easingwold, YO61 3AE.
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